Pebworth Parish Council’s Annual Report 2013-14
This has been another busy year for the Parish Council with many extra meetings for Councillors both in the parish and at the District Council offices in Pershore. The meetings at Pershore have involved Neighbourhood Plan workshops, the Community Land Trust proposals with the offer of community allotment on the land off Chapel Road and meetings on the long running saga of renaming of Stratford Road to Honeybourne Road.

During the year flooding issues continued to be a problem in Pebworth and Broadmarston. The flood alleviation balancing ponds installed by CALA Homes on the new development will potentially be effective for flash flooding of Elm Close and Friday Street. The Parish Council are hopeful to receive a small grant from CALA Homes to fund ongoing ditch clearance and flood alleviation in future years.

Various agencies are working on the clearance of ditches and watercourses in the Broad Marston area including Nolan Brook, further flood alleviation engineering works are soon to be completed in Green Lane off Priory Lane.

The new housing developments of Chapel Road and Honeybourne Road are well under way with some properties already occupied. The Parish Council had an opportunity to offer street names for the sites and suggested Wesley Gardens and Orchard Close. 
The Codex planning application for 380 dwellings on the Simms Metal site was not decided by Wychavon District Council within the 13 week consultation period and Codex then immediately lodged an appeal with the Planning Inspectorate. Councillor David Cranage attended the appeal hearing in Pershore where he presented the Parish Council’s objections to the development. The decision on the appeal hearing was expected in May but is now being delayed by the planning inspectorate until 2nd July. 
The Pebworth Neighbourhood Plan group has been working relentlessly all year by having various consultation meetings with planning officers and consultants along with collating all the data received from the extensive parish wide consultations. Because of the delay in the Codex 380 homes appeal decision and the ongoing changes to South Worcestershire Development Plan due to government policy changes on housing allocation numbers the group has suspended further work on the plan until September when the Codex decision will be available and it is hoped the SWDP will be in its final stages allowing the Pebworth Neighbourhood Plan to move forward. 
The provision of allotments behind the Chapel Road properties has been overshadowed by the District Council’s wish to develop housing on the land and involve the Parish Council in a Community Land Trust scheme to manage some of the proposed housing. The Parish Council declined the offer of a Community Land Trust scheme and considered the proposal to build houses has several problems to overcome and therefore will take a long time to evolve. 
Being aware of a community demand for allotment the Council has decided to go ahead and provide allotments sites on the Honeybourne Road recreation field. Further public consultation will take place to establish the details of the allotment scheme.
Cont../..

Following an incentive from Pebworth in Bloom the Council has agreed to have all the grass verges within the village boundaries mown twice a year in conjunction with the County Council mowing. The verges will be cut full width to ensure the village is kept tidy and a mowing will coincide with the Pebworth in Bloom judging dates. 

The Parish Council continues their support for the Pebworth in Bloom group and offers sincere thanks for the many enhancements the group and the volunteers who help in making Pebworth a village to be proud of. Many major enhancement schemes are under way for this summer’s competition and the Parish Council has helped by getting the boundary fence on The Close replaced, allowing planters and benches to be placed on The Close and sponsoring the special paint for the metal railing around the corner in Friday Street.           
The Close has received long awaited maintenance attention with the new northern boundary fence to be installed shortly, and a new safety surface already installed under the swings. Quotations to apply wood preserver to the all the timber equipment will be considered at the May council meeting. 

The housing developments in the parish have created funding for sport and leisure facilities and the council are considering developing the Recreational Field with teenage equipment and leisure facilities, a meeting with a representative from Wicksteed Leisure will take place shortly to investigate the possibilities.   
The naming of Honeybourne Road is ongoing saga due to objections to the street naming by some residents of Pebworth Fields and delays in arranging meetings. Following a meeting with the objectors and the District Council’s legal team the Parish Council are advised by the District Council’s solicitor that the legal process is restarted because some new residents of Pebworth Fields have not been formally consulted. The council are now in the process of a new consultation round with the residents of Honeybourne Road and Pebworth Fields and a parish wide petition. The outcome of the consultation will form the necessary evidence for a Magistrate’s Court hearing to decide if the road can be called Honeybourne Road. 
The streetlight replacement program is proceeding with a new column installed in Back Lane earlier in the year and another 4 columns to be replaced in the near future along with painting the unpainted galvanized columns green to enhance the rural amenity. This work is expected to be completed in May this year.

After careful consideration and the need to keep the precept increase under 2% the Council agreed the 2014-15 precept will be £26,150 representing an increase of just 1.37%. Last year’s expenditure was 97.5% of the council’s budget. 
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